
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, May 1st, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

George Kimmerling, Board Member


ALSO PRESENT:




Tom Wood, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney 
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are going to be removing two of the items tonight per the applicant’s request. We’ll be removing 2018-2 which has to do with a new cell tower, and removing 2017-6 which is a resolution for the Meenan Oil Company. These applications will be back on for the June session. We also will be taking a few minutes at the beginning for an executive session. I’m asking you in advance to be patient and we will be with you in a few minutes. 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF APRIL 3, 2018 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get somebody to give me a motion for the adoption of the minutes?
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is the point where we’re going to get up and leave you guys sitting here and we’ll be in executive session for a few minutes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you have to make a motion to do that?
So moved.

Mr. Tom Wood stated consultation with council.

With all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
Mr. Steven Kessler stated leave executive session.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated back in business now.


*



*



*
RESOLUTION:

PB 2017-6  a.
Application of Meenan Oil Company, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval for the reconstruction of an existing garage located on an approximately 7.7 acre parcel of property at 26 Bay View Road as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan for Meenan Oil Co.” prepared by Ralph Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated February 16, 2018 and on a 4 page set of elevations and floor plans entitled “Renovations & Alterations to Meenan Oil, L.P” prepared by Philip H. Cerrone, III, AIA dated February 7, 2018.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 2018-2  a.
Application of New Cingular Wireless PCS, LLC (AT&T) for the recertification of the Special Permit for an existing cell tower located at 451 Yorktown Road (Route 129) as required by Section 277-18 of the Town of Cortlandt Code and as described in a letter and packet dated February 21, 2018 from Anthony Gioffre, III. (see prior PB 2017-20)

PB 2018-1   b.
Application of Sustainable Materials Management, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Tree Removal Permit for an organic composting facility to be located on a portion of property currently occupied by CRP Sanitation located at 2 Bayview Road as shown on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated April 18, 2018.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico stated good evening. The last time we were before you we had received a memo from the planner and the town engineer. We missed the last month’s meeting just because we needed to get a new survey prepared, which we have done and submitted. We responded to the planner and engineer’s comments as well as some comments from the fire inspector and Code Enforcement. We believe we’ve addressed or substantially addressed all the comments, concerns. So we are here to answer any questions, certainly if the board members have any, and we would desire to move the project forward.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any comments from the board? I know I have the one comment or matter that I brought up at the work session having to do with bathroom facilities.

Mr. Annicchiarico stated I actually talked to Chris Kehoe about that today that might be a concern. We can simply have the employees use the facilities at CRP’s office, permanent facilities.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that something you can really do?

Mr. r Annicchiarico responded absolutely.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked they wouldn’t object?

Mr. Annicchiarico responded no they wouldn’t.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I just don’t think a 4 x 4, if you have a full time job and you have to take care of other things, you just need more space.

Mr. Annicchiarico stated we can do something bigger, more substantial but it would still be temporary facility.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you will have it there anyway, you’re saying, is that what I’m hearing?

Mr. Annicchiarico responded you’re saying a 4 x 4 Port-a-Potty or temporary facility wouldn’t be large enough. They do make bigger ones. We can do something like that, but we have no problem with the employees using the facility at the permanent office.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess what we need to do is be sure that it gets included in the resolution as a condition.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that’s going to be a requirement that the full time employees have access to the CRP Sanitation restrooms and facilities.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that was my concern, so no one else has concerns or questions.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is there an issue on the fire water access?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just a couple of other things just for the record is they’re removing approximately 40 or 50 trees I guess in that back corner. There also might be some steep slope impact in that back corner which the applicant is going to advise. We may revise the actual application to include a steep slope permit in addition to the tree removal permit. Given the nature of the location, you may have to get creative about planting and landscaping because it’s not really conducive to big landscape plans. That’s just something to think about. Then it was referred to the fire inspector and then we referred your revised drawings to them and do believe they have some comments which will be forthcoming.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated they do. The biggest comment is essentially making sure that a fire apparatus device can access the back area and be able to turn back around. So that needs to still be clarified and our inspector is looking into that. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated as we’ve discussed, since they are taking down that many trees and they’re going to need a landscape plan, we should have it now so that the CAC can look at it and approve it before we approve it.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated yes, CAC will not approve it but they’ll review and comment. The board will ultimately approve that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re only getting to the site inspection at this point, so we should have it here by the next meeting.
Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair I’m going to move that we refer this back to committee and reschedule the site inspection for the 3rd of June.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Annicchiarico responded so that would be 3rd of June, Sunday?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Sunday, 9:00 a.m.

Mr. Annicchiarico stated 9:00 a.m. and that’s before the next meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Annicchiarico stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do all our inspections on Sunday morning.

Mr. Annicchiarico stated I have no problem with that. That’s the best day. I appreciate it. Thank you.
PB 4-14  c. Application of Mongoose Inc. for the property of Mongoose Inc., Commercial Real Estate Asset Management Inc., and JPG Cortlandt Inc., for Preliminary Plat approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 3 lot subdivision of an approximately 26 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Maple Avenue and on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive as shown on a 7 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision of Abee Rose Situate in the Town of Cortlandt, Westchester County, NY” prepared by Badey & Watson Surveying and Engineering PC, latest revision dated March 22, 2018 with sheet 7 entitled “Preliminary Details” revision dated April 19, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anything that you need to say?
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you have anything to say Fred?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded I’ll introduce myself, Frederick Wells, Tim Miller Associates. I’m here to answer any questions. I believe we’ve provided the various information that the board has asked for and we’re here to request to schedule a public hearing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for the board members, are you ready to go or do you have questions?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated I think we discussed having a site visit scheduled on June 3rd to look at this. I know we’ve been out there a number of times but each time it’s different.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated I don’t think it’s changed in 15 years.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated well not the lay of the land but the proposals are different and we have new members on the board. I think it’s a good idea to look at the site again. We’d like to schedule that on June 3rd after the other site visit at Roa Hook.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it will probably be approximately between 10:00-10:30 by the time we got out there. It would take 15, 20 minutes at Roa Hook, 10 o’clock maybe.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated we’d like you to stake out the corners of the homes, and the driveways, and the road so we can get a sense of where these various aspects lie.

Mr. Frederick Wells responded the corners of the houses, the driveway center line?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi responded center line yes.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated if you could stake out the common driveway in 50 foot intervals and then the entrance to the driveways at 50 foot intervals and the corners of the buildings.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked do you have the septic area already marked out?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded I’m sure there are flags out there but it may not be at all corners.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s good enough.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I’m sorry, we’re looking to stake out the actual buildings or also…

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded the four corners of the buildings should be at least staked out approximate locations and then the center line of the roads.


Mr. George Kimmerling asked not the lots?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded no.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated I think that’s doable. Is it still possible to schedule a public hearing so that we can proceed?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated we will discuss our site visit at the next meeting and then potentially schedule a public hearing after that. So it will be held I guess it would be the July meeting, potentially, I can’t guarantee anything.

Mr. Frederick Wells asked so we don’t have a complete application at this point in time?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi responded well we do the site visit. Typically, again, I repeat myself, but we do the site visit first before we schedule a public hearing just in case there are any changes, there are any comments, any substantive changes that we request you to make that may change the application and then go from there.

Mr. Frederick Wells asked change the application? After we’ve staked the roads, and the houses, and the driveways?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded it could happen. It has happened.

Mr. Frederick Wells asked I’m sorry?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I said this is something that can happen when you go on a site inspection and you see something that is noteworthy and…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated I understand that. It can happen, yes. These driveways and the road is pretty much where it was at the last site walk and I acknowledged it. Some of the members are new and certainly you’re welcome to walk the site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated some of us have not been there for quite some time at this point so you want to get out there and make sure everything is as you remember and certainly check what the parameters are in terms of the site plan itself.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated we’re confident. We’re working on it long enough. We’ve selected the best locations for things and I think that was discussed at the last site walk. Hopefully we can revisit that at the site walk. Is it not possible to schedule a site walk and schedule a hearing shortly thereafter so we can discuss any items that come up at the hearing?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I think we would prefer to…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated we’ve been trying to meet your schedule, meet your requests to push this thing along.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we would prefer to come back, talk about it, and then schedule it for the July meeting. That’s what we want to do. Is there a major problem with that at all?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded well I’m confused because I was at a point where I thought we had addressed all the questions, comments enough to establish we have a complete application to move forward and certainly we can discuss things and we would -- typically things are discussed at the hearing. I’m confused that we’re not there yet.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated because the board hasn’t – we’ve just received your information, the charts, thank you, and the maps and now that we have that we can go look at the site, see if everything meets with the board’s approval now. Engineering is one side of it, certainly, the planning department and now it’s the board’s time to look and see if they want to change anything or leave it as is. So that’s why we’ll go to the site visit. We’ll review all the materials, as we have been doing up until now, and come back and talk about it. Hopefully minor changes or no changes and then have the public hearing.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated that’s a nice promise but – we can’t do nothing to move this along, the applicant can do nothing other than stake roads, and the houses?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated which is part of the process.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated clearly, yes.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated and I’ll make mention of a letter from Erin Lowey on April 27th, 2018 to Chris Kehoe about Abbey Rose and just place that into the record. I’ll move to adjourn this to the next meeting and set the site visit for June 3rd.

Second.

Mr. Frederick Wells asked is Erin Lowey here?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated it’s not a public hearing. That’s why I didn’t want to read the whole letter into the record.

Ms. Erin Lowey stated [inaudible]

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated you’ll have the opportunity to do that at the public hearing and you’re welcome to do that.

Ms. Erin Lowey stated with all due respect, we were here last month and you could have asked us to stake the property at that point and set a site hearing. Our client is really under the expectation that we had submitted a complete application and that we can move forward with the public hearing.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated when the staff tells us that they feel like the application is ready for us to then go out and do a site visit, we then do the site visit, then we have to talk about it amongst ourselves and in front of the public, before the public hearing because otherwise there’s sort of two trains running at the same time.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but we did ask for additional information at the last meeting which you provided. So it wasn’t like nothing happened between the last meeting and this meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you on the 3rd.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated thank you.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:

PB 2018-3   a.
Application of Simon Boyar, for the property of B.C. Development Co., LLC, for Planning Board approval of a change of use of a tenant space located at the Cortlandt Business Park, 2055 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) from an insurance office to a music school as described in a letter dated April 16, 2018 from Simon Boyar (see prior PB’s 20-03 & 13-04).

Mr. Alex Beldotti stated I’m Alex Beldotti, one of the owners.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated what we normally do when we have a new application is ask the applicant to discuss or describe the project.

Mr. Alex Beldotti stated it’s just an existing business that was – different change of business use in the space.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this was discussed at the work session and so you may be thinking that since it was discussed at the work session, I believe with your brother, but that discussion isn’t on the record so the Planning Board would have another discussion tonight on the record whereas our code does require a Planning Board review and approval of all changes of use even if there are no physical changes to the property itself. This is an existing building where a tenant moved out and Yoga Studio moved in. the yoga studio is permitted by code and it doesn’t have any significant environmental impacts. There’s more than sufficient parking on the site. It was discussed with your brother and I don’t believe that the Planning Board had significant issues with this case at the work session. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated this is the music school.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated oh sorry, this is the drumming, yoga is the next one. I apologize. The issue that did come up with the drumming is the potential issue of noise. A condition was added to the resolution to potentially install sound attenuation if required by the director of technical services.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated those acoustical panels.

Mr. Alex Beldotti responded yes, the tenant or the prospective tenant is aware of that and has means of doing that.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated as part of the building permit application for any interior fit out or alteration, you would put in acoustical panels as an option. That would be reviewed with the building permit.
Mr. Alex Beldotti stated he has some sort of method.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked that would have to be approved by you?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded it would be approved during the building permit process. Once the Planning Board is okay with the change of use to the drumming studio, then it would be approved during the next stage of the review which would be the building permit application.

Mr. Tom Wood stated and I think we should be clear on the record too, because a lot of times there’s confusion, even though the Planning Board might approve it as a change of use from a zoning site plan perspective, the actual building permit or fit up permit that happens has to take into account the New York State Fire Code and that reviews all the uses in the building because certain uses are not compatible with each other, others require different fire prevention issues. So if you’re mixing and occupancy like a music studio and underneath there is a storage of vehicles with gasoline and things like that, it may have to be different kinds of separation. So all of that is in a condition here when it says compliance with the New York State Code, but I like to state that because a lot of times people get confused. Well the Planning Board approved it why do I have to go through anything with the interior? But that’s because we have to enforce the state fire code and a mixture of different uses generates different requirements under it…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I believe the fire inspector has been out there, maybe not formally to submit a formal review but I believe she has done a recent inspection of the property.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in reference to the sound attenuation, permit would be issued but then if there’s a problem later, even though acoustical panels are installed, if there is a problem or a complaint…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we have a noise ordinance on the books, on the record, so if there’s a noise complaint, Code Enforcement staff would go out there to evaluate and investigate.

Mr. Robert Foley stated all the contiguous properties are the yoga place that’s going in, there’s no real housing around there.

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded correct.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated at the work session we also talked with the home owner about how early they might get in appointments. The resolution we had, that it wouldn’t extend beyond 9:00 p.m. and that’s from his letter but I was wondering if we could add something about not to begin before, as he said at the work session, 9:00 a.m. or thereabouts.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can add that.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated to kind of bracket that a little bit. Thanks.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that would be…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think I’d add that to the third whereas clause where it talks about where he proposes to end by 9:00 p.m. and we’ll add that to that whereas clause.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated and whatever time might be reasonable whether it’s 8:00, or 8:30 or 9:00.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we can utilize the Saturday hours within the noise ordinance which would be 8:00 a.m. so no earlier than 8:00 a.m.
Mr. George Kimmerling stated that sounds smart, thank you.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we approve resolution #13-18 with the two conditions plus the addition to the whereas clause about the hours of operation.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that not 12-18?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, because we did not adopt the first one, it would be 12-18.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated so your prospective tenant should file an application with our Code Enforcement division for a building permit for interior alteration.

Seconded.

Mr. Alex Beldotti asked is that going to be addressed to us…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you’ll get a copy of the resolution in the mail as will Mr. Boyar and then you can follow up with my office and I can direct you in the right way or you can call the code office directly and that would be Martin Rogers or Ken Hoch.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 2018-4   b. Application of Devotion Yoga, for the property of B.C. Development Co., LLC for Planning Board approval of a change of use of a tenant space located at the Cortlandt Business Park, 2055 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) from a business office to a Yoga Studio as described in a letter dated April 17, 2018 from Barbara Burns (see prior PB’s 20-03 & 13-04).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t really know exactly what is going to transpire here. She did send a little application with some pictures or something. Is that tenant – is she already in there, in that space?
Mr. Alex Beldotti responded yes, at the time she is.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is similar but difference of the industrial building in Verplanck where over the years many tenants have come and gone and there wasn’t a complete understanding that the changes of use need to go to the Planning Board so we’ve been discussing with the owners because there are several vacant tenant spaces in there. We’ve explained the process where they come back to the Planning Board for the board to approve the change of use. When we were originally approached about the drumming school is when it was determined that we might as well bring the yoga facility back even though it was in there already.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there any other tenant in that space?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there’s one on the perpendicular building to 9A in the far corner, Visitrek or something like that, but then I believe the other spaces are vacant at this time. There’s one other tenant, not in this building, but in the other building.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated one of the items that we did not mention before, which we should mention with this application is if there’s any proposed change to signage that would also require a building permit before the sign is installed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did Barbara Burns come and discuss anything with you? Have you had any conversations with her?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded she delivered the application and at the time of the application she explained that this is when she’s working with her clients, and she said between your brother attending the work session and you attending the meeting, I told her that I believed that was sufficient. But I have met the owner of the yoga facility.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I just hope that, should either of these tenants decide that they wanted to vacate that they make sure that the person coming in to that space comes before the Planning Board because there is a process and people can’t just go in and inhabit a building without us knowing about it. Anyway, who’s up for this?

Mr. George Kimmerling asked I’m sorry I had a question. I noticed one of the conditions on the resolution is about the fire inspector and the code related to that, does that cover use of open flames or burning things indoors?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded it was what was covered previously by our town attorney who summarized it very well. Essentially our fire inspector goes out there and makes sure that all the means of egress are established, the proper assembly space is provided for the type of use, it’s not over-packed or over-consolidated. And then a comprehensive fire inspection is done for the building making sure fire extinguishers are inspected, smoke detectors are all up to date, etc and that’s done based upon the type of use for the building, assembly space, etc.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked but there’s no particular prohibition on the use of open flames or anything like that in a space if there are candles?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded that all has to follow a uniform fire building code and fire prevention code.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked it’s all contained in that?

Mr. Tom Wood stated so if the use fits in that classification…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move we adopt resolution 13-18.

Seconded.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated on the question, before we get to that, I think we have to declare lead agency.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated not on this one.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated I just want to make sure you’re aware as the owner, you’re aware that you’re responsible for any future tenants that come in, represent a change of use. That exchange that happened just a few minutes ago, you’re aware of that right?

Mr. Alex Beldotti responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m beginning to think that that should be a clause in any one of these resolutions that it’s ongoing, in the future…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated there’s a change of use under the town code and then there’s a change of use based upon the state building code and those are separate but they’re both very important. So when there’s a change of use of a tenant space from the town code, that would require a Planning Board approval but any change of use of a tenant could require updates under the uniform building code.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thinking about it in terms of the resolutions that we give the applicant, there should be some kind of a statement at the bottom or the last…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can add a general condition so there’s a way to track it that the building owner is advised that all future changes of use as defined by the town zoning code require a Planning Board approval.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that would be a good idea. Thank you very much.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated it would be like a tenant form essentially.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were on the question, anybody else on the question?

Mr. Robert Foley asked on the question, what Chris is going to add would be condition 3?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

With all in favor saying "aye". 
PB 2018-5    c.
Application of 3120 Lexington LLC for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a proposed hardware store and a warehouse serving the hardware store located in an existing building at 3120 Lexington Avenue as shown on a 2 page site plan drawing entitled “Proposed Site Alterations, 3120 Lexington Avenue” prepared by Hudson Engineering & Consulting P.C. dated March 20, 2018, a 2 page set of proposed building elevations entitled “Renovation and Repair to the Ahearn Building” prepared by Heike Schneider, Architect, dated February 15, 2018 and a landscape plan entitled “Proposed Site Plan Alterations” prepared by Sherwood & Truitt, LLC dated April 13, 2018.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated thank you Madame Chairwoman, I’m Keith Betensky. I’m the attorney for the applicant 3120 Lexington LLC. Tonight I have with me Heike Schneider, Dan Cullocks, our engineer from Hudson engineering as well as Ben Truitt, our landscape architect. Unfortunately, the owner was feeling ill and couldn’t be here tonight although he wanted to be. As you mentioned, there’s no change in use here. This is an application for an amendment to an existing site plan that was approved back in the late ‘70s. There’s an existing structure that the owner would like to take and continue the retail and warehouse use. There would be a retail hardware store in the front and a warehouse that serves that retail use that’s incidental to that retail use in the back. There’s no increase in the square footage to the building. There’s no increase in impervious surface. There’s no change in use. There are no variances required. The use is permitted in the district. We believe that this is a minor proposal pursuant to section 307-67 of the code. Tonight we’re here to answer any questions that the board might have. I should also note that there’s a wetland in the back. So this application is for an amendment to the site plan approval as well as a wetland permit. What really triggers the need for the wetland permit is that there’s 40 years of construction debris left from the prior owners that this owner would like to clean up. There’s everything from old roofing shingles to your toilet bowls and things like that. This owner wants to go in there, take out, clean up the wetland, put in some beautiful landscaping in the front. The parking lot, as the engineer will explain, right now is just a big open expanse. The owner would like to stripe the parking lot as shown on the site plan as well as put in a drainage system that captures and treats the storm water before it enters the wetland. This is going to be a vast improvement from what’s there now.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I, at the moment, don’t have a lot of questions. I’m trying to visualize. You have a hardware store and then you’re going to have a warehouse next to it.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated it’s actually front and back. The building fronts on Lexington Avenue. When you’re looking at the building from the street it’s going to look like an Ace Hardware store, and then in the back an addition was put on back in 1976 or whenever it was and that will be a warehouse that serves the hardware store use.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the front portion, the one-story frame is the addition, the new hardware store?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded that would be the retail hardware store component, correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so how big a building is this square footage wise?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded it’s 1,300 square feet. Just the hardware part?

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I’m Heike Schneider, I’m the architect. So building number one, which will be the Ace Hardware store, that one is about 6,500 square feet and the existing storage building, building number two is a little over 7,000 square feet.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and it will specifically be an Ace Hardware store or we’re just using that as a metaphor? It’s going to be an Ace Hardware store, is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded the owner’s intention is to have an Ace Hardware store, yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s one building though. You said the second building?

Mr. George Kimmerling asked they share that back wall?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded so it appears as though it’s one building from the street, but in fact, there was an original building that was added onto. The warehouse is connected to the existing.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but they’re connected?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded yes. They’re not two separate structures. They’re connected.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked so presently the building is existing is what you said right?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded it’s an existing building correct.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked the 100 foot wetland buffer is currently parking lot. Is it that way now, I guess is my question?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded yes. So if you look at the 1976 site plan that was approved it shows that wetland in the back and actually there used to be parking behind the building which I don’t think is being proposed anymore. So when it was originally approved, there was a parking lot behind the building which is no longer being utilized. So now all the parking, when you’re looking at the building is going to be – there are going to be a couple of handicap spaces in the front of the building, and then there are going to be the requisite number of parking spaces to the right of the building when you’re looking at it from Lexington Avenue but there will no longer be any parking spaces in the back. And the owner is proposing lots of wetland mitigation. It’s an improvement to the existing conditions. And the wetlands have been flagged by Paul Jaehnig and the delineation has been confirmed.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and what’s happening on the west side of the building leading towards the wetlands where you’re taking down the 6 trees?

Mr. George Kimmerling stated it’s a tree removal. There are 6 trees…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right by where your finger is. No below it. 

Mr. Ben Truitt that this section that you’re referring to where the tree removal is, those trees are overhanging the building. They’re being removed for construction access and for the safety of the building. Other than that there’s no changes to that area.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but they’re healthy trees?

Mr. Ben Truitt responded some are, some aren’t. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked are we going to…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated just for the record, there was a violation issued for work performed on this property: tree removal, extension of the gravel area in the back prior to obtaining site plan approval. So as part of the Planning Board’s review, we would ask that wetland mitigation be incorporated to remove that impervious area that was added to the site and also to mitigate the tree removals that had occurred and are proposed to occur as part of the landscape mitigation plan.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’m worried about the ones that are proposed to occur though.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we have instructed that no additional trees are to come down until after the Planning Board completes its site plan review and if a tree is considered dangerous to the building currently, before it’s taken down the town staff confirm that and verify that it is a dangerous tree.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so are we sending our arborist out?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded we’ve not received the request for that yet but we will once we do receive that request.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated because the trees aren’t even identified or anything on this.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated no, they’re not tagged.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and there’s a couple very big ones.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated correct.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so we will send the arborist out.

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded well I’m hearing now that they’re dangerous so we will set up a time to go out there to take a look at the trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated as you’re aware, the plan comes in, we’re having the discussion now, you refer it back to staff and those types of issues will be raised in the review memo and the requirement that an arborist and any tree removal permit will be added.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I was a little worried that this was moving kind of fast.

Mr. Ben Truitt stated if I may. The trees that are proposed to be removed are identified on the plan. They’re DBH and their location is noted.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated it’s on the landscaping plan.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’m looking at that. I see it.

Mr. Ben Truitt stated and we’re showing a total of 6 trees proposed to be removed. And the addition of 13 new trees. So we are compensating for what is being removed.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated one of our comments will also be to evaluate the trees that were previously removed without a permit.

Mr. Ben Truitt stated yes. My difficulty was in quantifying that. I would look to your guys it’s for.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll walk the site and we’ll go over it with you what we feel came down. We do have some inspection photographs outlining tree trunks, etc. It would be hard to identify which trees came down but at least we know quantity of trees. And then we’ll work with you on proper mitigation and landscaping plan to help offset and mitigate that. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I want to confirm though that I think what Mr. Rothfeder is saying is that the size and the location of the trees is noted but not the species, correct?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and our arborist – one of the things that our arborist will do, with all due respect, is he’ll look at it and maybe he’ll suggest that that particular tree doesn’t really need to come down because it’s such and such a species and things like that.

Mr. Ben Truitt stated we’re absolutely open to his recommendation.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked just so I’m clear, so you have a store and a warehouse that are approximately the same size, give or take, and that warehouse will solely be used to house things that are going to be sold at the store?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded that’s my understanding yes.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and do you anticipate any equipment needed to be on site to move materials in and out of the warehouse and any sort of machinery, forklifts, things like that?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded yes, sure. Forklift and some of the equipment will be in the storage facility too. And also my client would like to keep the garbage and recycling in the storage facility as well because we’re not showing any kind of dumpster or dumpster enclosure because we’re keeping it all in the building.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in addition, they also are going to need a DEC wetland permit. I have been contacted by the DEC who’s been out on the site and we’re expecting a report from them as well.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked am I correct in saying the wetland buffer that is currently paved over is not legal right now?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded yes. There was some work done in the back in which extra impervious areas, gravels were brought in and trucked in. As the current property owner started doing remediation and repair to the building without the permits. As Chris was alluding to, the entire site is pretty much encompasses by wetlands buffer and the wetland itself is a tributary to Lake Mohegan which is a DEC regulated wetland.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but the building has been there. I think it was Jim Waters and the parking lot, all of that stuff has existed in the wetland buffer for years and years. The work in the back of the building is the recent work.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so when they do the clean up in the back of the building, that’s all – does the DEC have to be involved in that?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I’ve discussed with the applicant, in addition to the DEC, our wetland consultant, and they have funded an escrow account already. They may have good intentions about wanting to get in and clean up the debris from the wetland but that would be under the guidance of our wetland consultant.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated usually there would be restrictions as to what type of equipment can be brought into the wetlands in order to remove, but generally speaking, what they’re proposing is looked at favorably because they’ll be removing a lot of the debris that has been built up but when you start talking dredging, etc, that’s when permits and regulations will kick in. But hand removal of tires, shingles, etc, that’s considered maintenance.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I was concerned of any toxic – that would all be monitored.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we don’t know that at the moment.

Mr. Tom Wood stated I think it should be noted too, the site plan approving the addition was back in 1977 and that predates wetlands permits. So the original approved building probably didn’t, at that time obviously there weren’t any requirements for that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I have a copy of that plan. That will be attached to your – do you already have that too?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded we have it.

Mr. Tom Wood stated signed by Chairman Fred Schroeder at the time.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated we did include a copy of the – and again, there is no change in use here. The owner’s looking to improve upon an existing condition so we would ask for an expedited approval process.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated back to Bob’s point about the potential contamination of the site, is there going to be required any type of testing done of the soils or anything to determine if there’s any contamination over the years? Since this was previously unregulated, it predates the regulations.

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded I don’t know what the DEC would require. I don’t know the extent of the proposed mitigation at the moment. I’m sure if they’re proposing dredging or excavation in the wetlands that would require testing of the spill that’s excavated out. I don’t know what the DEC is going to propose if there’s any on-site mitigation and I’m not quite sure if a phase I environmental assessment was performed when the current owner purchased the property, which that could shed some light on whether or not there was contamination on site as well.
Mr. Keith Betensky stated we’re not aware of any contamination. Again, the only work that’s being proposed in the wetland buffer is shown on the plans. The applicant’s not looking to dredge the wetland. The applicant’s not looking to fill the wetland. All the applicant’s looking to do is improve the existing conditions and pull debris out of the wetland which is considered routine maintenance and repairs.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that site I think may have been vacant before Jim Waters and Best was there?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded Best Plumbing was in there for a while, Jim Waters.

Mr. Robert Foley stated whoever was in there 30 years when the whole thing was very controversial. I don’t know if anything – and if it was empty or vacant, people just dumped there. We don’t know.
Mr. Michael Preziosi asked I don’t know if you could speak to this, but was a phase I prepared and provided to the property owner before a purchase?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded I don’t know the answer to that but I can look into it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and it is an existing building, and existing complex, and I apologize, are there proposed building elevations yet?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded yes, we submitted elevations drawings with our application. There’s no change really in the – the owner’s re-skinning the building but he’s not increasing the height of the building or increasing the square footage of the building in any way. It’s just all cosmetic.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but with respect, I think it was mentioned about forklifts and getting in and out of the warehouse, those openings already in existence are going to be reused?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and parking in the front, is that equipped for a hardware store?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded yes, we meet all the parking requirements. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked plus whatever vehicles would be for the warehouse in the back?

Mr. Keith Betensky responded correct, so the parking calculations are based on both uses; retail and warehouse and we meet the requisite number of parking spaces. We’re adding handicap spaces that aren’t there currently and striping which isn’t there currently.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move, the first motion is that we declare the Planning Board the lead agency on this application.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated respectfully this is really a type II action because no square footage is being added so it’s not subject to SEQRA.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t think we necessary agree that we would – we’d like to review that and discuss that, because also I’m not exactly sure that we would agree that it’s not really a change of use. But we’d like to think about that and put some of that information in the review memo. Plus we have to refer it to Yorktown anyway, given the proximity to another municipality.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so we’ll hold off on that?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, I would go ahead and declare yourself lead agent.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded.

Mr. Tom Wood stated and refer it to the Town of Yorktown.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and refer the application to the Town of Yorktown.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we’re referring it back to staff, and then we will refer it to the Town of Yorktown.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated and I believe this requires the 239(m) referral as well due to its proximity. I don’t know if that requires a separate resolution.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, it’s covered.
Mr. Keith Betensky asked okay, thank you. And will the Planning Board be requiring a public hearing in this instance or will the public hearing be waived pursuant to section 307-67?
Mr. Tom Wood responded I think that will be to be determined when they get the staff report back and they hear from DEC, things like that.

Mr. Keith Betensky asked and I understand there are going to be site visits scheduled in early June, if this is one of the sites that the Planning Board would like to review?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t think we’re ready for that quite yet.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated what we’d like to do is get the staff review memorandum before we schedule a site visit so that we know what we’re looking at.

Mr. Keith Betensky stated thank you for your time.
PB 2018-6   d.
Application of The Sentinel at Mohegan Lake, LLC, for the property of the Mohegan Group, LLC c/o Adult Care Management, for Site Development Plan approval for the renovation and expansion of 38 beds and 29,386 sq. ft. to an existing 62,805 sq. ft., 150 bed assisted living facility located at 3441 Lexington Avenue as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Renovation and Addition, The Sentinel of Mohegan Lake” prepared by Schopfer Architects, LLP dated April 16, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated at this point we would like for you to discuss your project so that it’s on record, and people who are watching it will understand what’s coming or what you would like to have there.
Mr. Daniel Richmond stated thank you very much Madame Chair and good evening, and good evening to members of the board. My name is Daniel Richmond. I’m a partner with the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz. I’m here on behalf of the applicant, The Sentinel of Mohegan Lake, which is seeking site plan amendment approval for its proposal to transform the existing residential care facility located at 3441 Lexington Avenue to a state-regulated assisted living program. With me this evening is David Schlosser from Schopfer Architects and Jim Annicchiarico from Cronin Engineering, the project engineering’s consultant. Briefly, as the board may know, the site now hosts a state licensed home for approximately 150 physically and mentally challenged adults. The Sentinel proposes to make major esthetic and operational improvements and to increase the number of beds to 188 as part of its plan to convert the facility to an assisted living program. Assisted living programs, which are licensed by the New York State Department of Health are for people who are medically eligible for nursing home placement but serves them in a less medically intensive setting, where they’re provided with personal care, room-and-board, housekeeping, supervision, home health aides and other services. Assisted living programs are a permitted use in the subject highway commercial district. From a land use perspective, the conversion of the facility to an assisted living program will make little difference. Assisted living programs are essentially a subset of the state regulated adult care facility which now operates at the site. Like the current facility, like for example, the project has limited traffic impacts. There are parking demands. Accordingly to Mohegan Sentinel is also requesting a special permit to reduce the number of parking spaces which would otherwise be required by the code. This will enable Mohegan Sentinel, as Dave will explain, to substantially reduce the amount of asphalt on the site along Lexington Avenue and allow Mohegan Sentinel to replace it with significant landscaping. As Dave will now explain, the proposed site plan amendment primarily involves the addition, as the Chair noted, of approximately 29,000 square foot wing to the existing building to allow for new bedroom space and the new kitchen and dining facility, and enhanced recreational areas for the residents. The project, again, will also improve significant improvements to the existing building including substantial improvements to the façade and significant landscaping improvements. Moreover, again as Dave will explain, the project will also includes a new fire access, and service driveway around the back, and of course the building will be handicapped accessible.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated I think from a Planning Board perspective, what’s most important is that this is not just adding essentially a 30,000 square foot addition. It basically is re-facing the entire building and this site, reorganizing the site. The presentation to Lexington Avenue is not the greatest at the moment. It obviously shows its age, the particular building. The building façade itself is a combination of brick and standing seem metal faded panels that basically create a horizontal band across the top, and then also above and below the windows. Everything on the façade is being changed with the exception of the brick. Basically, they’ll have new windows. It has new – all the metal panels are being removed. They’ll be replaced with EFIS, exterior insulation system. Then the façade above the windows is being changed to basically to break up the horizontal character of the building, the long look of the particular façade. Several of the windows are being wrapped with a variety of columns to make it, again, a more residential character in style. The existing entry is being shifted, and basically the porch share and drop off is the existing one is being removed and replaced with a new one with a 14 height clearance for emergency vehicles. Probably the biggest impact on the site and the appearance from Lexington Ave is the basically the asphalt and the degree of asphalt that’s showing on that east façade is being reduced by almost 50%. There’s approximately 0.9 acres of asphalt facing Lexington Ave now, serving about 43 parking spaces. The majority of the parking spaces will be moved to the rear of this site serving as both employee access and parking. The only thing remaining up on Lexington Ave will be basically visitor parking. The asphalt, again, is being reduced from about 0.9 acres to approximately 0.55 acres. There’s just an excessive amount of asphalt for the amount of parking on that particular site. The parking, the asphalt is being removed will be replaced with trees and green landscape. We’ve submitted a conceptual landscape plan. Detailed landscape plans will be submitted at the next phase along with storm water management, and lighting, and etc, things of that nature. The addition itself, the building shows two stories to the east, to the Lexington Ave’s façade. The addition which is three stories is actually being constructed starting at the basement level because the basement in the back is a walkout basement. So the first story of the addition is basement level and the addition will not exceed the height of the existing building. Again, as been mentioned, the addition not only provides an increase in resident beds but it takes the existing bed capacity of which currently is very heavily double-bedded rooms into private rooms and what would be called companion rooms. Companion rooms are basically two sleeping area that share a common bathroom. And I guess from that we’ll answer any questions.
Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked due to the type of residents that you have, are you going to have medical facilities on site to address any medical concerns as they should occur?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded by license, they’re only allowed to do home healthcare so anything beyond that is serviced off site. So basically you have exam room, medicine distribution, and physical therapy. Beyond that, it’s off site.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked and where will you be receiving, I assume trucks, or some type of large vehicles for food and other supplies?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded yes, everything is in the back. The circulation has been provided. We actually show the loading area back there.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and those trucks would come on that driveway from Lexington and just go around the parking lot? There’s a bigger opening.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated there’s only a single curb cut access to the site and that’s not being changed. Lexington is probably varies anywhere from 6 feet above finish floor on up to maybe 10. And then beyond the addition, as you head west, it drops off dramatically.
Mr. Robert Foley asked are you aware of the traffic configuration and any volume of traffic at that intersection, let alone Route 6 but where the current entrance/exit to the Mohegan park is, even though it’s somewhat wide, it’s – in other words you’re saying there wouldn’t be as much volume with traffic in and out but you’re increasing the number of residents who do not have cars but they would probably would have visitors, possibly the aides so there may be more traffic in and out and because of the left turn coming up Route 6 to make a left to go north on Lexington and then your entrance is pretty quick after that. Is that going to be mitigated in any way to prevent the backup or rear-enders, especially trucks, or Paratransit vans that are going in?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded consideration should be given to move the driveway further north, away from the intersection to Route 6 if possible, the entrance in and out, to the north. On the screen, to your left, further away from the intersection should be evaluated as an option alternative.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but as with all cases, that will work itself into the review memo. Obviously issues that you raise today we’ll incorporate into the review memo but I would imagine some of these things Michael will come up with.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because even though there’s not a lot of activity with vehicles in and out now, I know I live near there and I go by it two to four times a day, and this would be an improvement esthetically as we know but I’m just concerned about the cars making that left to go north on Lexington and all of a sudden maybe meeting up with stopped vehicles that are waiting or making a left turn into your facility. I know you’re going to do a better setback on Lexington including the landscaping, but I wonder if maybe an additional lane, a right turn lane for cars that are going to go west on Route 6, because there already is a left turn lane to go east on Route 6 and a straight away lane. And I’m just wondering if another lane has to be added. I don’t know what the volume of your traffic will be in and out of there.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated I will tell you that basically from the change from the current adult home to assisted living, the assisted living ALP program actually is a higher degree of resident need. There’s more residents right now that actually have vehicles. There will not be any residents that have vehicles when we get the change. The residents do not have aides. That is provided by the facility and so from a staffing standpoint, the facility currently operates with somewhere around 25 staff at peak hour and with the additional beds it will be somewhere around 30 to 35 at peak hour. We’re showing parking for 63 vehicles which is actually, the majority of the facilities that the owner currently operates typically has been able to show somewhere in the need of 40 to 45 parking spaces between visitor and staff.

Mr. Robert Foley stated my concern was in and out. So your staff would be staggered hours so they wouldn’t all be coming in at the same time?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded and actually it’s not your typical business hours. The staff shift is at 3 o’clock in the afternoon which is certainly off-peak hour and then they run to, I believe, I’d have to check with the owner, but I think it’s 3:00 to 11:00 p.m. It’s a skeleton shift.
Mr. Peter Daly stated of course at that time in the afternoon that’s when the buses start running from all the Lakeland schools, up and down Lexington.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there is a major traffic problem at that intersection, and also because the queuing of the light, and this is a DOT matter, services the Route 6 east and west better than it services the north-south to Lexington. So there is a build-up sometimes going back almost to the other rehab nursing home facility at certain hours going from Route 6 back north.

Mr. Daniel Richmond stated we understand that there’s an existing condition and we will look at it. I just do want to emphasize, the project itself is a very relatively low traffic generator. There are no aides. I would just point out another facility similar to this that we’ve worked on, I’ve heard the concerns about visitors but the reality is, it’s unfortunate, that there are tend not to be many visitors to this type of facility. And again, the residents do not drive.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked can I just ask or to point some clarification on that, is there anything that precludes residents in an assisted-living facility from having a car and being able to drive? That’s really a matter for them and the state.

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded from a licensing standpoint no. I haven’t seen anything in that. Again, I look at it from the architectural perspective and on the architectural planning requirements, there isn’t anything that says they can’t. In our facilities we’ve done, which have been many…

Mr. George Kimmerling asked but they can’t have their own aides? Other assisted living facilities do permit a private aide who would stay over. In this facility that’s not permitted?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded this will be the bulk of the residents here would be Medicaid and Medicaid doesn’t permit the aide. There will be very little private pay I believe.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I would like to know if you’re targeting a specific population in terms of age?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded you’re getting into some specifics in which, unfortunately the owner couldn’t make it tonight, and I can’t – I’m not sure if you’ve spoken to Eric on that?

Mr. Daniel Richmond responded I believe it’s an older, but again if we could – project-specific I apologize the project representative Eric Newhouse cannot be here this evening but he looks forward to answering the question maybe at the next meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would like to know whether you’re looking at a particular population in terms of the age of that population or ages, and what kinds of problems; medical or whatever otherwise would this population have?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded I can’t give you specifics but basically again, as assisted living the Department of Health basically comes in and they do evaluate the residents and at some point, when they become more medically of need they’re required to actually move from a facility such as the assisted on up to skilled level. The residents that are in this do not qualify for a skilled level of nursing. They are more mobile but again, as the population has aged, the population of these facilities tends to be 65 and older. What I don’t know and we’ll have to get back to you is whether the licenser limits it or whether…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s what I really want to know.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated that’s why I can’t tell you.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it’s conceivable you could have a younger stroke victims, that’s a disability, that may not be a severe stroke but…
Mr. Dave Schlosser stated within a degree. If the stroke individual needs a higher level of care, that this is not served by this facility then they would be admitted to a skilled facility where you basically got that particular capability.

Mr. Robert Foley asked but the diversity of your population would be both physical disability and/or mental?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded mental to a degree. I’m not sure if they’re going to have, again I’m not quite sure what they’re going to have. The way this facility lays out right now, they’re not going to have a specific memory care unit.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked but there could be patients or clients or residents with mild cognitive impairment or other kinds of mental…

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded typically there’s a lot of residents with walkers. One of the difference is you’ll see in a nursing home, probably 70 or 80% of the residents will be in a wheelchair where here it might be in the 20-30% but then the remainder are using walkers or some assistance.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and is there a transition from the residents that are there now to others? It’s a different license indicated?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded the skilled, yes.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked will the current residents have to be placed elsewhere?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded correct.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked the current residents in the building?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded that I can’t answer. We’ll put that on our list for you.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated it’s 150 physically and mentally challenged adults. There are no families living there, no children living there? That’s all individual adults?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded no.

Mr. Tom Wood asked well you do have the companion suites, a couple of them. So that could be a couple right. One need of assistance and one not.

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded yes, it could be. Typically the companion suite is just simply two residents but basically it could, you’re absolutely correct.

Mr. Daniel Richmond responded the state regulates where the people that are in the existing facility. They’re entitled to the significant protection under state law. There are discharge requirements.

Mr. Robert Foley asked they’re discharged then, you really wouldn’t have anything to do with that. The state would run that?

Mr. Daniel Richmond responded I think it would be…

Mr. Dave Schlosser asked you mean as they’re discharged from this facility to another or…

Mr. Robert Foley stated the current residents.

Mr. Daniel Richmond stated they would have to be discharged to another facility essentially.

Mr. Tom Wood stated they can’t just be given notice to leave. They have to be given some…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m familiar with what’s there now. This would be an improvement but then the concern was where do these people go? Do they go to group home situations? There is a smaller independent living residential down the road that I’m on the board of directors. We only have 12 residents. Some are in wheelchairs, some are in walkers and know what their disabilities are but they have cars, some of them. Half of them have cars.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated what we’ll have to do, is I’ll have to at the next meeting we’ll have that answer for you. The proper people will be here to answer it but I can tell you that the state does not allow them to just discharge to the street.

Mr. Robert Foley stated no, they would be under supervision.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would like to know what a typical day would be for these people in the facility. What do they do all day? I looked at your site plan and I saw a room for, I guess, recreation. There are a lot of chairs and tables, and seating, and something that looked maybe like a pool table, I don’t know what it was but it didn’t seem that there wasn’t enough variety in terms of the way the room was laid in terms of perhaps the physical activity that the people in the facility would use. I want to know, what do they do all day? If they don’t drive, how are they going to live a life? What’s their life like in this place?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded that’s a large part of actually the program in the proposal we set here. We’ve given you the floor plans, existing and proposed. If you look at the existing, basically there is a large activity space and the activity space is also used for communal dining. Typically they get three meals a day and in between meals basically you have physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy and a variety of activities. The issue right now is that for the 150 residents the square footage of activity, dining, and social space is not where this particular owner would prefer it to be. So what we’re actually adding is the entire ground floor of the addition minus the dietary, the new kitchen is being devoted to social service and dietary activities. It also then leaves a huge activity space adjoining it. When we get done, and I’ll give you the specifics when we calculate them out but we probably, the typical requirement, the minimum requirement is 15 square foot per resident for dining and 20 square foot per resident for social activity space and we’ll probably be double that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you do think you have double that?


Mr. Dave Schlosser responded absolutely.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated understand that’s the same space. It’s a swing space right? The dining space is the activity space?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded no, not the way it’s shown on the plans. Right now it is but basically what we’re doing is we’re taking the common area, which is basically multi-purpose room if you will and that is becoming activity solely, which is again, a fairly large space in the 3,000 square foot range and then we’re providing a new dining room with patios and decks off of it. Additionally, the main entry is being modified to improve socialization. Again, ironically, well not ironically, we can create all this social space throughout the facility but the resident tends to migrate to the front door because that’s where visitors show up and if you will, the action tendency to occur. So we need larger parlor areas in that area and that’s what’s being done. We’re losing several beds, not only for the connection but also to provide a greater lounge area and parlor area and socialization space in and around the main entry.
Mr. Tom Wood asked but traditionally I guess, when your owner’s here, resident of assisted living usually is not allowed to leave the property without – unless it’s for medical appointments where as the residents that are there now under this license are allowed to leave the property.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated that’s one of the issues with the liability of owners of assisted facilities. Department of Health, on a skilled facility requires that all doors be provided with access control so residents can leave. On an assisted facility, all doors are open.

Mr. Tom Wood asked so they can leave the site?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded they can leave the site. Unfortunately, the Department of Health also requires that the owner be liable for elopement and basically wanderers. It’s a bit of a dilemma in assisted…

Mr. Robert Foley asked so those that can walk, even with a walker or cane, can leave the site and walk up to Route 6 and go shopping on the Mohegan Yorktown side or walk…

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded theoretically but again…

Mr. Robert Foley continued cross Route 6 and go all the way down to the Town Center?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded but again that’s why we have our patios, our controlled areas, and things of that nature. We do provide nurse stations, not the same level of nurse station you would have at a skilled level facility. It’s more of a caregiver station, and each one of those caregiver stations are on the units and it’s their responsibility to obviously watch residents. But you don’t have the wander control…

Mr. Tom Wood stated only if you have memory.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated only if you have memory care, you’re right.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked if, according to your statement here, these patients cannot be dependent on beds and chairs to move about. They need to be mobile to a certain extent. This is what I’m gathering from your…

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated no, if that was interpreted that way, that’s not correct, because basically there are residents in wheelchairs. There are residents with walkers.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the point that I was making, I’m trying to find the precise area, it isn’t that they can’t have a walker or be in a wheelchair but if they are chronically dependent on these things, it seems to me that you would not provide that kind of assisted living?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded yes, and I’m going to leave the nuances of this to Mr. Newhouse when he basically attends the next meeting because obviously that’s his area of expertise as owner and operator of the facility. Again, the resident, in a skilled facility needs a higher level of nursing care and a higher level of registered nurses in the facility where here they are not.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess what I’m saying, and I guess staff please – what kind of a lifestyle do they have in a facility like this? They meaning the patients. What is the target population in terms of age? What kinds of additional activities…
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated you’re looking for on-site amenities.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m having trouble with this target thing but how do people, maybe the answer is, how do people come to your facility? How are they referred to? They’re referred to by the state or…


Mr. Dave Schlosser responded I’m the architect, I’ll defer to that, sorry.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated these mostly people who, perhaps all people there, with Medicaid. So there is a kind of population in terms of a target population isn’t there, when you say Medicaid?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded there’s a target population, a target income level obviously for Medicaid. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated kind of iron this out so we’re really clear on who it is that’s going to be able to come to this facility and be accepted as a resident there in this facility, then once they’re in there what do they do? How do they manage their daily lives? 

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated I’m sure Mr. Newhouse can do is provide you with a typical day, program day, weekday, things of that nature. Not mentioned, obviously there’s a lot of off-campus activities too. They have basically their own shuttle buses and things of that nature which take certain residents to shopping centers, to various activities. The lifestyle can be very nice. We will not suggest that the lifestyle there currently is terrific but that’s basically what’s occurring here. This is not only an exterior renovation and addition, but it’s an interior. The interior will be renovated from a standpoint of all new cosmetics, finishes, floorings, ceilings, new lighting, etc.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked is there any prohibition against current residents remaining?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded I’ll have to defer on that one too. I would assume that there are residents there that would qualify.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated from a technical site plan perspective there is an onsite sanitary pump station that’s not shown on these plans. It looks like the addition is actually built on top of it and there’s an agreement with the Town of Yorktown to receive the sanitary flow. We would just advise that you reach out to the Town of Yorktown and make sure that you’re willing to accept and modify that program.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated I will tell you, we’re not on top of the pumping station. We are building on top of the line and that will be relocated. You might want to address that.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico stated I don’t know if you saw the colored, Chris if you could put that up there, Mike right there behind the addition where the parking area comes. That’s the pump station right there.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated right passed the hammerhead.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico stated currently, the addition would be over the force line. That would have to be relocated around the building.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so Jim, that’s towards the back of the building?

Mr. Jim responded yes, that’s the back of the building. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked it’s not near Lexington.

Mr. Jim responded correct. My firm worked on that sewage pump station a few years ago. We secured the permits with the County Health Department. We oversaw the construction of it and received approval, final approval, final completed works approval from the Health Department to put it in.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that part of the Peekskill Sanitation? You mentioned Yorktown.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated it discharges into the Yorktown sewage distribution system which ultimately goes to Peekskill Sanitary Sewer – but there’s an agreement with the Town of Yorktown to handle that flow. This would be an increase in flow so they would have to approve whether or not they would accept the additional flow.

Mr. Robert Foley asked there wouldn’t be an increase right?

Mr. Jim stated that agreement allowed 23,000 gallons a day, a max. We’re way under that right now and we will likely be way under that with the addition. We’ll be talking to them.
Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked does the owner operate any comparable facilities within the tri-state area?

Mr. Daniel Richmond responded I’m not sure in the tri-state area, but in New York.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked in Westchester or anything close?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded I believe he does, yes.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated I’d like, when he’s here, I’d like for him to speak to that when he’s here maybe to point to one that’s already in operation and some of the statistics regarding the lifestyle, the traffic that maybe apply it here.

Mr. Robert Foley asked didn’t you mention at the work session one of the locations?

Mr. George Kimmerling stated the one in Middletown I think.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Middletown. That would be the closest?

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated we opened a 200 bed facility in Amsterdam. He’s doing one now too in Middletown, and I believe they have several others in maybe, potentially in the Fishkill area but I’m not sure. They have quite a few of which I’m not familiar entirely but he can address it.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked and he’s done some kind of market analysis to determine that – I’m not saying there’s no need but there is a need for this.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated the need actually is generated by the state. So yes the studies have been done because what they do is with the assisted living program beds, the state assigns and authorized the number of beds so you cannot just arbitrarily go off and double it or anything of that nature. He actually now has a license and permission to increase his beds as proposed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated even though there are others nearby, ALPs are being proposed, there is a great need according to the courts as we recently took in the municipal planning federation.

Mr. Dave Schlosser stated and again, I think you’re probably aware that the state is trying to reduce the number of skilled beds and basically increase the number of assisted beds. Again, because the program, and the social life, and everything of that nature, is a higher level, not to mention they pay less.

Mr. Robert Foley asked question on the environmental, in here you mentioned because you do the previous spills in the area, the two locations on Lexington that are cited, where are they? Are they south of Route 6, do you know? The two addresses?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded I don’t know. I haven’t reviewed it thoroughly enough to comment.

Mr. Robert Foley stated my main concern is to look at that traffic pattern, even though there may not be a large volume increase, just the protocol of the way the turn lanes are.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll ask the applicant to evaluate whether or not the increase in traffic causes an adverse impact at that intersection.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I don’t know if this is our purview, because I’m just going to claim that I’m new here so I’m going to ask it anyway, but is there some way to understand from an income diversity standpoint how the town is doing or trending in terms of providing places for lower income people to remain in the town? I don’t know where that information…

Mr. Tom Wood stated we have that information but we’ve exceeded – we were not subject to any of the implications from the settlement agreement because the Town of Cortlandt has exceeded the allocation of necessary affordable housing.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated when I was in the CAC there was that development or that residential area on Route 6 that closed and they took down those places. I’m just thinking about trends here.

Mr. Tom Wood stated in fact, when Roundtop in Montrose, that’s affordable but only I believe 15 of the 92 units were counted by the county in the settlement agreement with HUD because our area was in excess of the necessary units to satisfy that statistical stuff.

Mr. Daniel Richmond stated if there’s an affordable housing.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated in all seriousness, I’m just trying to understand if we’re closing a lot of places where super low income people have a home that’s of interest to me so I’d just like to understand that.
Mr. Robert Foley asked would your residents be considered section 8 to some extent?

Mr. Dave Schlosser responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley stated definitely not.

Mr. Daniel Richmond stated that’s completely different. That’s a housing program.

Mr. Tom Wood stated I really think you have to clear up the license that operates now and at the site and your license because you’ve got congregate care, you have assisted living, and then you have the skilled nursing home. And I think the owner, when he’s here, should really differentiate that and I think the board would use that information wisely. I do think that is a very valid concern, everybody has, that the current residents that certainly are being serviced there as to what that process is and where perspective relocation would be. I think the reason why there’s a lot of questions about leaving the site and the facility is because some of the residents there now come into the local area there and I think that’s of concern that people who are “in an assisted facility” to be cared for and watched won’t be around in areas that might hurt themselves.

Mr. Robert Foley stated even on Lexington going north, there are housing section 8, whatever, affordable across from the other rehab facility with the fountains. There’s no sidewalk and they’re walking on Lexington with no traffic light, no overhead lights. In fact, there have been at least one or two fatalities that I know of, recently. Again, your people, from what I understand, would be mostly confined or with supervision if they came out.

Mr. Daniel Richmond responded right.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move first that we declare our intent to be lead agency on this application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Peter Daly stated I further move that we refer this application back to staff.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, I’m sure Dan knows and you’ll let your client know, that it gets referred back, and we do an analysis between Planning and Zoning. Depending on how quickly we do that then we get that review then you have to turn it around fast enough. So there’s a chance you may not make the next agenda. That’s not our goal or intention but depending on the length and complexities of the memos, how fast we get them to you depends whether you’re back next meeting or the meeting after. We’ll do our best to get the memos as soon as possible.


Mr. Daniel Richmond stated we look forward to working with you on this. My understanding I’ll convey to the client is that the board would not set a site visit until after the staff review, and we respond to it, and then after the site visit we’ll set a public hearing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Daniel Richmond stated thank you very much everybody.
*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. George Kimmerling stated it looks to me like 8:37 p.m. and I move that we adjourn.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so moved. 



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, AY 1, 2018
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